Summary of Minutes
August 14, 2012
The Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County convened in regular session on August 14, 2012 at 6:00 P.M. at the Administrative Office Building in Lumberton, North Carolina.  The following members were present:

Mike Smith, Chairman


Loistine DeFreece, Vice-Chairman

Dr. Jo Ann C. Lowery
Gary Strickland

Randy Lawson
Mitchell Locklear 

Steve Martin

Dwayne Smith
John Campbell


Brenda Fairley-Ferebee

Severeo Kerns

Also in attendance were Dr. Johnny Hunt, Superintendent; Dr. Linda Emanuel, Dr. Walter Jackson, Tommy Lowry, Stephen Gaskins,  Assistant Superintendents; Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer and Attorney Grady Hunt.

ORDER OF BUSINESS

1.
Call to Order:  Chairman Mike Smith.
2.
Invocation:
Ms. Brenda Fairley-Ferebee.
3.
Adoption of the Agenda: Chairman Mike Smith.  The Board approved 
the revised agenda.
4.
Approval of Minutes – Open Session:  The Board unanimously 

approved the taped open session of July 17, 2012.
5.
INFORMATION ITEMS
A.
Public Comments
Comment #1:  Mr. Herbert and Ms. Janet Locklear, concerned grandparents at Rex Rennert Elementary School, expressed their concerns of several incidents that had occurred at the school this past school year involving their grandchild.  Mr. and Ms. Locklear asked that the administration look into the situation addressed.
Comment #2:  Mr. James McEachin  of Maxton, NC addressed the school board on behalf of the Mayor of Maxton for the board to still consider the children of Maxton in finding the best resources for them.  Mr. McEachin said he hopes the board would see the need to give Townsend Middle School’s old gym to the Town of Maxton.
B.
Sandhills Leadership Academy Interns
Dr. Walter Jackson, Assistant Superintendent, Human Resources, introduced the Sandhills Leadership Cadets.  The Cadets who were chosen were Ms. Christy West and Mr. Andrew Barton.  Dr. Jackson said this leadership academy is funded by the Race to the Top Grant which develops highly expected leaders for K-12 schools in North Carolina.
C.
Back to School Celebration
Mr. Tommy Lowry, Assistant Superintendent and Ms. Amy Haigler, Parent Coordinator, said the Back to School Celebration was a success.  Ms. Haigler said it was an excellent day with approximately 15,000 parents, students, volunteers, and PSRC staff to come out.  The event started at 7:00 AM until 7:00 PM.  Ms. Haigler said students who were not able to pick up their bags that day could do so at their school sites.  She said any other student bags left will be given out at the Exceptional Children’s Day at the Robeson County Fair.  She said there were also over 100 door prizes given away that day.
Superintendent Dr. Johnny Hunt commended Ms. Amy Haigler and Mr. Tommy Lowry for such a great job organizing the event.  He also thanked everyone who volunteered.

D.
QZAB/QSCB

Mr. Steve Gaskins, Assistant Superintendent for Administration and Technology, and Mr. Earney Hammonds, Director of Maintenance, gave a brief report on the projects on-going with the QZAB/QSCB.  Mr. Hammonds said Magnolia, W. H. Knuckles and Pembroke Middle schools are still in the design phase.  He also gave an update on Fairgrove Middle, Piney Grove, Lumberton Jr. High, Robeson County Career Center, Rosenwald, and St. Pauls Middle schools.
E.
2011-2012 Test Data/Graduation Rate

Dr. Linda Emanuel, Assistant Superintendent for Curriculum and Instruction and Mr. Bobby Locklear, Director of Testing gave a brief overview of the 2011-2012 test data and the graduation rate.
Mr. Locklear presented a power point of the test data and graduation rate in a summation.  He said all seven high schools met high growth standards.  Mr. Locklear mentioned that all tests are new next year so test results will not be released until October.
Dr. Emanuel said she did some research at a school in Minnesota, which was a Catholic private school where the graduation rate was 100%.  She said that some of the concepts they are using are some of the same concepts being used here in the Public Schools of Robeson County.  Dr. Emanuel said some of those states have a higher tax base which allows them to do a lot more for the students. The school board received information about the test data and the graduation rate.
Superintendent Dr. Hunt commended all the staff that helped to get the graduation rate above the state rate.

F.
Learners to Leaders – RCC

Dr. Linda Emanuel, Assistant Superintendent, said that there were students from each high school that participated in the Learners to Leaders Program at RCC.  Dr. Emanuel said Smithfield Foods’ partnership funds this initiative in which they train the students in leadership techniques to become leaders.  
G.
Revised Report Cards
Dr. Linda Emanuel, Assistant Superintendent, said the Curriculum Committee met and the new K-2 report cards were presented.  She said there are some minor changes and would need to be brought back to the board for approval.  
Dr. Jo Ann C. Lowery, Chairman of the Curriculum Committee, said other than the minor changes the report card was an excellent document.  Dr. Emanuel said the report card would be presented at the next board meeting.
H.
District Lesson Plan Template
Dr. Linda Emanuel, Assistant Superintendent, said in the past there have been different lesson plan templates that teachers have prepared and teachers said the time ranges from one hour to extensive hours to prepare.  Dr. Emanuel said they looked at how to satisfy the common core and the lesson plan requirements and how to make lesson plans teacher friendly.  
The curriculum committee/department presented to the school board samples of lesson plan templates that would be used this year so that there would be consistency with the lesson plans and that should save time.

I.
Speech Service Contract

Mr. Tommy Lowry, Assistant Superintendent, said Fundamental Speech Services Company has asked to participate as a speech provider through contracted services to the school system.  Mr. Lowry said the owners have met the requirements as required by the contract to provide services to the school system.  Mr. Lowry said the school system currently contracts with six speech companies.
6.
The Board set aside policy and approved a contract for Fundamental Speech Company to provide speech services to the school system.
J.
Finance Committee Report
Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, presented a report of the Finance Committee meeting.  

Superintendent  Dr. Johnny Hunt said the state this year has given all employees a 1.2% pay increase and five additional annual leave days that have to be taken within the school year or you lose them.  

Ms. Setzer reported as to how teachers can or will be able to use their days.  She said the expiration date is July 30, 2013.
Superintendent Dr. Hunt said the textbook allotment looks good.  He said the math textbooks are extremely worn and need to be replaced and requested that the funds be used to replace all math books for the K-8 adoption.

7.
The Board approved the Finance Committee Report presented with the replacement of the math book adoption for grades K-8.
8.
ACTION ITEMS
A.
Financial Report
Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, presented the financial report for the month. The Board approved the financial report presented.
B.
School Fundraisers
Ms. Erica Setzer presented 2012-2013 school fundraiser projects.  The Board approved the school fundraisers presented including the correction.
9.
 Motion that the Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County go into closed session for the purposes of discussing certified and classified personnel (G.S. 143-318.11(a)(1)(6), and student transfers (G.S. 

115C-402 and G.S. 143-318.11(a) (1).

10.
Motion to come out of closed session.  The Board approved the motion.
11.
Motion to approve closed session audio minutes of July 17, 2012.

The Board approved the motion.

12.
Motion to approve student transfers as amended.  The Board approved

the motion.

13.
Motion to approve personnel as amended.  The Board approved the 

motion.
14.
Superintendent Dr. Johnny Hunt recommended Mr. Kendall Hamilton, 

Interim Principal at Littlefield Middle School and Ms. Hawhana Rising, Interim 

Principal at Orrum Middle School.  Superintendent Dr. Hunt also recommended

Ms. Tara Bullard and Ms. Cindy Lewis as Assistant Principals.  The Board 

approved the recommendations presented.
Superintendent Dr. Hunt recommended that teacher assistants that are still on 

the reduction list from last school year, approximately 35 – 40, be employed for 

this school year due to funding flexibility.  He said all teacher assistants who 

were employed for six hours will be placed back to 7.5 hours per day  Those 

teacher assistants will be called by Human Resources.  Superintendent Dr. Hunt 

said he did not know what the state will do next school year regarding cuts and 
funding.  The Board approved the recommendation by the superintendent as 
presented.

15.
There was a motion and a second made to extend Superintendent 

Dr. Johnny Hunt’s contract for an additional three years.  The Board approved 
the motion.
16.
There was motion and a second made to include an increase of 

$10,000.00 to Superintendent Dr. Hunt’s salary retro-active to July 1, 2012.  The 

Board approved the motion.

Superintendent Dr. Johnny Hunt thanked the board for their vote of confidence  

and he looks forward to their working relationship together.  He said this is a 
good board and they are working well together.

Ms. Brenda Fairley-Ferebee asked that a meeting be called, if possible, to meet 

with the Mayor Town of Maxton, regarding Townsend Middle School’s old

gym.  It was also recommended that the administration look at the building and 

let the board know the condition of the building and give the board a 

recommendation.
17.
Motion to adjourn.

Respectfully submitted,
Mike Smith, Chairman
Dr. Johnny Hunt, Secretary
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